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Minutes of a meeting of Crowland Parish Council held on Monday 4th August at 7.00pm in the Parish Room, Hall Street, Crowland
Present  - Coun B Alcock, Mr M Atkinson, Mrs M Beardshaw, Mr P Bird, Mr R Boot, Mr P Cooper,
                Mrs T Croxford, Miss C Elphee, Mr P Haselgrove, Mr J Parnell & Mr G Quince

Also present  -Carol Hellen Youth & Community Development worker, SHDC

In the Chair  -  Mr D Ringham

Clerk  -  Mrs D Halliwell

79.   Carol Hellen, Senior Youth & Community Development Worker 
Mr Ringham introduced Carol to Members. She thanked members for inviting her and explained that she had been exploring the best use of the community room at the new South View School.

She had run a consultation evening and had an insight into the difficulties that young people have in Crowland.

It had been noted that many of the activities for young people all happen on a Monday.

8 – 13 year olds had been identified as the year groups most in need of a safe place to be.

Carol explained that the room would be funded by the school via a lease agreement.

It was explained to Carol that, despite their best efforts, Members had been unable to view this room.

Carol added that the extended provision building (formerly the David Blunt building) will be run by the school and funded by a before & after school facility.
Members explained that Youth provision in Crowland had only been possible because of the hard work of local volunteers with absolutely no help at all from Lincs CC .

Members would appreciate at least a plan of this facility and information on what is to happen with it. They would also like the opportunity to visit and view the unit.

Carol added that funding of up to £500.00 may be available to any youth organisation who has registered with LICVYS ( Lincs Volunteer Youth Service).

She advised us that ACTIVATE is visiting Crowland on August 27th 2014, this is a young person’s activity day and includes things such as climbing wall and rowing machines etc.

Members expressed disappointment that the open meeting in August was to be held in the daytime, thus excluding working members of the community.
Members suggested that a separate meeting be arranged with Carol regarding this matter as it seems that she has been very poorly briefed on what it is that the Parish Council require.

Clerks to invite Carol to a separate meeting.                                       Action   -   Clerks
7.30pm Carol Hellen left the meeting.

80.   Parish Council Tribute for the commencement of World War 1
Members all left the Parish Rooms to pay their respects at the War Memorial.

Mr Boot said a few appropriate words and Mr Ringham also added some words in remembrance and
Laid a teardrop poppy wreath.
Members returned to the meeting

Clerks were asked to send a letter to Graham & Denise Searle and  to Bobby Luter for all their hard work cleaning and tidying the area around the memorial in readiness for the Memorial Service.










Action Clerks
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81.   Apologies for Absence
Apologies were received from Mr D Ancill, Mrs L Boor & Mr D Kempton
82.   Declaration of Interests as per the LGA 2000 
Mr Cooper & Mr Haselgrove declared an interest in the allotments

Mr Boot, Mrs Croxford & Miss Elpee declared an interest in the Royal British Legion

Coun Alcock declared an interest in Land

83.   To Agree as a correct Record the Minutes of the Previous Meeting  - 7.7.2014
Page 253    item 72      Should read “the flail” not “the Bamford”.
Following this amendment     Mr Quince proposed the minutes as a true and accurate record of the meeting.   Seconded by Miss Elphee,     All agreed.
84.   Reports on matters outstanding of the previous meeting not covered on this agenda
        Empty Properties this has not appeared on this agenda but will be on the September agenda
Page 251       iten 63      This evenings “Lights Out” is actually  10.00pm  -  11.00pm
Page 251      item 66      We have been informed that Lincs C C intend to sell the old school building 

                                       rather than rent it out for a peppercorn rent.

Page 253      item 72      Clerks to follow-up with  Bloom for the data sheet required for COSHH regarding the   Slug pellets that have been used in the town planters.     Action  - Clerks
85.   Police Matters 
PC and PCSO were both unable to attend the meeting, but the PCSO had sent a report.

There had been 3 instances with one of our notorious young motorists.

Members reported that there had been a very disappointing response time to the problems we had with young people climbing on the implement shed roof.

Members were very surprised that there was no mention of numerous police vehicles attending Millfield Gardens, looking for a particular resident they considered may have been involved with a stabbing  in Peterborough

Mr Ringham had been pleased with how the PCSO responded when a local resident was being spoken to by police officers following an incident with our local Bow & Arrow man.
Members are very disappointed at the lack of response to reports of drug dealing in Thorney Road area.

Mr Ringham will raise these concerns at the next Panel meeting on 9th September 2014.










Action  -  Mr Ringham
86.   Assets working party 
In order to advise on actual figures this will need to be taken in committee.

Members were all reminded that items discussed in committee must remain totally confidential.
The working party has forwarded several questions to the wind turbine company for them to answer prior to a meeting. However, the gentleman is on holiday at present.

We need to source professional help and advice from any potential supplier of a turbine.
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We have had some legal advice back on the EU requirements, but we still require further information and consider that it will be preferable to have a face to face meeting with the gentleman in Norwich.

The working party have seen the district valuer and he has visited the site with them.  His valuation has come back and is comparable to the one of the developers quote.

The working party have a meeting arranged with Lewis Smith on 19th August 2014 to get some help with a feasibility study.
They also need professional advice on a developer.

They recommend that letters go out to all allotment holders explaining that the land will not be required for at least a year and that they will be given at least one year’s notice.  Mr Boot will draft this letter for the clerks to send.  This should also be included in the town Magazine,







Action  -  Mr Boot / Clerks & Mrs Beardshaw
The working party would like the permission of the council to progress these works at a cost of approx. £5,000.00. This would cover the cost of a feasibility study for wind tubines ensuring that problems with the MOD can be overcome and are able to lock into Western Power.

Mr Atkinson proposed that the working party be allowed up to £5,000.00 in order that they are able to progress these works. Seconded by Mrs Beardshaw.
  9 voted for the proposal, 1 abstained (Mr Parnell) and 1 voted against (Mr Bird). Motion carried.
Also recommend that the trees by the implement shed are made safe.
87.   Chance to Share/Community Use at former St Guthlacs School 
Four members had met with senior representatives at Lincoln. However, the latest draft Heads of Terms does not reflect what was said at that meeting.
The Parish Council consider that it would be best if  a Solicitor look over this Draft Heads of Terms before any signing.

Clerks to contact Calthrops solicitors and see if they are able to help and if so how quickly.

Members expressed disappointment that the open day at the new school was a weekday between 11.00am and 3.00pm; this excludes a very large number of working parents and other interested members of the community who work.

88.   Crowland in Bloom request for named contact with Parish Council
Mr Parnell volunteered for this role.
Clerks will advise Bloom.                  Action  -  Clerks

89.   Tourism & Town Trails

Clerks to include on September Planning agenda.



Action  -  Clerks                     

90.   Report from the Finance Committee 
There has not been a meeting of this committee - nothing to report.

91.   Report from the Farms & Gardens Committee 
There had not been a meeting of this committee

A land inspection had been carried out.

Coun Alcock left the room.
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Some of our tenants have contracted to grow maize for several years. Our Land Agent is looking into this. Future agreements may need to include a clause that says there is to be no sub-letting of land.

The contractor’s heavy machinery also being driven through the town at all times of the day and night causing complaints from residents. This machinery was also leaving large amounts of mud on the roads.
A few of our allotment holders have been sent letters regarding the poor state of their plots.

Coun Alcock returned to the meeting.

92.   Report from the Planning Committee  

All members had received minutes of the planning meeting.

The next meeting of the planning committee will consider the points raised on the recent walk about,.

93.   Report from the Amenities Committee
There had not been a meeting of this committee.

Progress is being made on the refurbishment of the pavilion and details will be brought to the full council when the full information has been obtained.

The football clubs had had a company visit them with details of floodlights, but they have not had a price as yet.

Mr Ringham has spoken to a contractor through Peterborough Utd.

Amenities are waiting for a third quote for the playground inspection

There had been a request for a net to be put up on the goal posts on the Snowden, for the duration of the summer holidays at least.

Mr Boot will look into this.





Action  -  Mr Boot
Clerks to ask grounds men if they would mark out a cricket pitch.
Action  -  Clerks
Craig Keenan (Keen on Sports) had asked for permission to have a BBQ on the Snowden, Members were happy with this request.

Action  -  Clerks
94.   Report from the Health & Safety Committee
There had not been a meeting of this committee.

There had been a serious problem with young people climbing on the roof of the implement shed and also the roof of the youth building. This problem had been reported to the police together with the names of the youngsters.

New signs have been purchased and erected and a local contractor is fabricating and fitting anti vandal brackets to try and stop this occurring again.

Anti-climb paint has also been purchased.

Two CCTV cameras have been purchased and put up.

These incidents have taken members and clerks many hours and much effort to sort out.
95.   Highways Matters
All members had been copied details of the Lincs Road Safety Partnership Speedwatch scheme.

This shows what speed signs are available.

Clerks to see if we could have a speed sign for each entrance to Crowland.         Action  -  Clerks
The CEO of Highways for Lincolnshire has received a letter from a local East Street, Crowland resident expressing his concerns that the temporary tarmac area at the war memorial has still not been replaced. The Parish Council were supposed to have received a copy of this letter from the resident, but to date we have not received one.

Clerks to ask Highways about the signage for the closure of the Deeping St James level crossing as concerns have been received about the lack of signage for this closure.                 Action  -  Clerks
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Clerks should advise highways that complaints have received regarding the trees from West Bank to Broadway overhanging the footway and the Carriageway.



Action  -  Clerks

96.   Correspondence 

1. LCC - E-mail advising of temporary road closure on A16(James Road to B1166) for 1 day between 11th August and 1st September.    Noted
2. Coun N Pepper – Copy of email to Councillor Pepper from Maxine Stukins.  Planned works have been issued to parishes and the date for the annual walkabout will be notified.  Both Maxine and Ian are in regular contact with the clerks and councillors. Noted
3. Sutton Bridge Parish Council – Email from the clerk concerning the Energy Park Sutton Bridge Planning application which has just been made to SHDC.  Sutton Bridge Parish Council is concerned that the application could impact on the wider community and asks that we support their efforts to ensure all factors are considered and properly addressed.  Letter in response explaining that we do not have the expertise.
4. Myeloma UK - Letter thanking the Chairman for the donation in memory of Mrs Rosalind Knight.    Noted.
5. Val Capes, Crowland Abbey – Letter received advising that this year’s flower festival theme will be “Sacred Destinations” and request a donation.  Mr Haselgrove proposed that we send £25.00. Seconded by Mr Atkinson and all agreed 
6. Sybil Speechley, Crowland Abbey - E-mail asking if the Parish Council know whether the Crowland Town stocks are still in existence and where they are. 
Clerks - Get the grounds men to check if they are in the barrow store.
7. Samantha Smith, Community Lincs- Email advising of the John Barker Trophy recognising the work of volunteers. Closing Date 22nd August. Pass to D Ringham
8. Casey Hollis, Jubilee Way - E-mail asking about the “smell” and asking the Parish Council if they are aware of the cause and for advice/help on this matter.                    To Mr Ringham
9. SHDC - Email notifying parishes of staff changes – Chris Crew, Dave Roberts, Gill Smith and Hannah Albans have left.  Phil Norman and David Grant are now in planning with two vacancies to be filled in the near future.  The Planning Manager is Paul Jackson, Development Manager Richard Fidler, Principal Planning Officer is Phil Norman with planners David Gedney, David Grant and Tracey Meachen.    Noted
10. Lincs Alert – Police & Crime Commissioner Alan Hardwick has launched a public consultation on new powers to tackle low-level anti-social behaviour.  This is to offer victims a say in how low-level crime and anti-social behaviour should be dealt with.  The consultation can be found at http://www.lincolnshire-pcc.gov.uk/Policy/Support-for-Victims?Community-Remedy-CConsultation.aspx   Closing date 26th August.   Pass to Mr Ringham For Neighbourhood Panel
11. Danny Jackson, Crowland Juniors - Details of proposed floodlights for the Snowden Field. Noted
12.  Longstaff  - Letter and Map from Robbie Longstaff in answer to our query regarding the tree situated adjacent to the houses off Normanton Road. It appears from the Land Registry Title Plan that the trees are situated outside of the gardens to the houses and also outside of the land that Persimmon Homes originally acquired. He believes that this means that they are situated on Lord Normanton’s land and therefore may possibly be the responsibility of the Parish Council.  He suggests that this is an aspect that we
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can discuss further with him.    Miss Elphee declared an interest. Mr Boot will ask     Mr Longstaff to look at the original planning application.
13. Lincs CC - E-mail from Ian Swallow advising us of a complaint he has received regarding speeding on the B1040. He is having a speed survey carried out in October and will advise us of the results. He has also asked the local policing team to also carry out enforcement in the meantime.  Clerks to respond and ask him to also consider the big speeding problem that is happening along James Road both ways between the Crowland roundabout on the A16 and the new Radar corner junction.
14. LCC Highways  - Details of temporary traffic restrictions for resurfacing works anytime between 1/8/2014 and 30/9/2014 - Godiva Close, Leofric Close, St Benedict Close, St Mary Close, St Pega Close. Restrictions may be for up to 2 days at each area.     Noted.
15. Stamford Marthews, CPRE – Email advising that Crowland has qualified for the final round of the Best Kept Village and Small Town Competition.  Judging will take place between 9th and 31st August – judging report from round 1 attached. Noted                    
16. Transported – Email requesting permission to perform on the Kissing Ground on 15th August from 1-2.30pm.  This will be a ground breaking performance combining silent disco technology and live theatre. Allow them to have it.
17. Larkfleet Group – Email advising of their companies work support the local economy and local people. Noted.
18. Lincs CC – Report from Richard Wills Executive Director for Communities concerning the Organic Recycling Centre near Crowland. Pass to planning & circulate
9.00pm      Mr Cooper left the meeting.
97.   Accounts for Payment 
	MONTHLY INVOICES
	Jul-14
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CREDITOR
	VOUCH
	DETAILS
	NET 
	VAT
	TOTAL
	CODE

	
	NO
	
	AMOUNT
	
	AMOUNT
	

	MA Cleaning
	47
	Window clean - P/Rm
	12.00
	
	12.00
	G

	Westons Farm S
	48
	Spray knapsack
	145.00
	29.00
	174.00
	G

	JE Harris
	49
	Flail mow Snowden Dyke
	160.00
	32.00
	192.00
	G

	Holland Wing
	50
	Move 2 Crowland signs
	494.78
	98.96
	593.74
	G

	ESPO
	51
	Cleaning Materials
	27.88
	5.58
	33.46
	G

	RICOH
	52
	Copier - 3 month rental & use 
	80.56
	16.11
	96.67
	G

	Street Master
	53
	Seat & Bin
	867.00
	173.40
	1040.40
	G

	Howsafe
	54
	Safety Footwear
	44.95
	8.99
	53.94
	F

	NJ Electricals
	55
	Repairs T/Bridge
	
	
	
	G

	
	
	Cover light at pavilion
	143.00
	27.60
	165.60
	G

	P & SM Johnson
	56
	Beacon
	33.57
	6.72
	40.29
	K

	Andrew & Co
	57
	Wood
	7.56
	1.51
	9.07
	G

	WAGES
	
	
	
	
	4,488.97
	

	PENSIONS
	
	
	
	
	1,367.90
	

	PAYE
	
	
	
	
	1,176.54
	


The accounts were proposed for payment by Mr Haselgrove.     Seconded by Mr Bird.      All agreed
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 S137 payments 
There were no S137 payments

98.   Matters to be considered for inclusion on a future Council Agenda
None
Meeting Closed at 9.25pm
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99.   “In Committee”
The Public and Press were excluded from the meeting in accordance with the provision of 

section 1 (2) of the Public Bodies (admission to meetings) Act 1960. The items to be discussed being of a confidential nature.

Assets Working Party
The District Valuers report shows that the land for development has a value of £1.25 million.
Advice received from Norfolk County Council suggests that we may fall foul of European Legislation as we want to influence what happens on the site.

As such this means that it may be necessary to advertise in the EU.

We must not use “devices” to avoid this. This may be nuisance but not a problem.
Meeting closed at 9.25pm
